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	Date: 14/05/2015

	Our ref: 2015/1372/PRE

	Contact: Zenab Haji-Ismail

	Direct line: 020 7974 3270

	Email: Zenab.haji-ismail@camden.gov.uk


Dear Sirs, 
Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended)

Re: Land adjacent to 14 and 25 Hampstead Hill Gardens, London, NW3 2PL
Thank you for your enquiry received on 6 March 2015 regarding the erection of two detached residential dwellings. 
This letter represents the Council’s initial view of your proposals based on the information available to us at this stage. It should not be interpreted as formal confirmation that your application will be acceptable nor can it be held to prejudice formal determination of any planning application we receive from you on this proposal.

Overview of the Site and Proposal 
The pre application enquiry relates to land that is currently used as a garden for 25 Hampstead Hill Gardens and land currently used as a garden and garages for 14 Hampstead Hill Gardens. The site sits within sub area three: Willoughby Road/Downshire Hill of the Hampstead Conservation Area. The London and North Western Railway (LNWR) railway tunnel runs beneath the site and as a result little construction has taken place over the tunnel. The proposal seeks to erect two houses  on land adjacent to 14 and 25 Hampstead Hill Gardens. 
Policy Context 

The relevant policies that would apply to this proposal are taken from the London Borough of Camden Local Development Framework (LDF) Core Development Strategy and Development Plan Policies adopted November 2010 and the revised London Plan adopted 2015. The LDF is accompanied by the Camden Planning Guidance (CPG) which was adopted April 2011 and partly revised since in 2013. These can all be viewed online at camden.gov.uk/planning.
Land Use
Policy CS1 (Distribution of growth) promotes efficient use of land and buildings in Camden and supports growth. Policy DP2 (Making full use of Camden’s capacity for housing) considers housing a priority land use and the Council will seek to maximise the supply of additional homes. It is considered that in land use terms the proposal for two new dwellings is considered to be appropriate at this site subject to the proposal addressing the concerns set out below. 

Mix of Units
Policy DP5 (Homes of different sizes) seeks to contribute to the creation of mixed and inclusive communities by securing a range of self-contained homes of different sizes. One bed units are low priority where as two bedroom flats are a high priority and three bed units are a medium priority. We would expect at least 40% of the total mix of units to be 2 bed units. As such, the current proposal for two new family sized dwellings is considered to be acceptable. 
Design

The Council’s policy position on promoting high quality places which ensures Camden’s places are safe, healthy and easy to use is set out in Policies CS14 (‘Promoting high quality places and conserving our heritage’) and DP24 (‘Securing high quality design’) DP25 (Conserving Camden’s Heritage). 

Policy DP24 of the LDF expects all developments to be of the highest standard and to consider the character, the setting and context of neighbouring buildings. Policy DP24 also expects developments to consider the quality of materials that are used. Policy DP25 expects developments to only permit developments that preserve and enhance the character and appearance of the conservation area. 
Both sites mark a break in build periods, and there are other modern structures in the immediate vicinity. It is considered that the lock-up-garage site at no 14 is perhaps a little tight for an infill residential development. The gap has been considered to be that which one would expect to find between two houses (and therefore more suitable for a side extension). Therefore the current proposal appears to be an explicit compromise, forced by its relationship with various nearby windows. The likelihood of this site being developed successfully at the scale envisaged will be problematic and is unlikely to be considered acceptable. 
With that in mind if the proposal is developed as stand-alone houses, both houses will need to match one another in design, materials and palette. In order to conserve the character of the conservation area, any successful proposal would need to overcome issues of blocking gaps and views of greenery. 

It is considered that something may be possible on both the sites. However, this opinion is entirely provisional and subject to high-quality design that is of an appropriate scale and design which enhances the conservation area.  

Amenity
Protecting the amenity of residents and visitors is also a key Council priority. Policies CS5 (‘Managing the impact of growth and development’) and DP26 (‘Managing the impact of development on occupiers and neighbours’) set out the Council’s stance in this respect.

The Council’s adopted planning guidance provides further advice on the application of the Council’s policies. Supplementary guidance document CPG1 (Design), CPG6 (Amenity).  At the site visit, it was apparent that the houses on either side at both nos 14 and 25 have windows to the side. There is concern that the proposal may result in the loss of light that is currently enjoyed by the adjoining occupiers.  Any future application would need to include a Daylight/Sunlight Assessment which demonstrates that there would not be a material impact on habitable rooms.  
It is apparent that the houses have been designed to minimise the degree of overlooking. Nonetheless it is expected that the planning application will be accompanied by a statement demonstrating that the proposal will not result in amenity impact. 
Basement Excavation/Structural Issues

Camden has a comprehensive policy framework dealing with basement applications. Policy DP27 (basements and lightwells) requires developers to demonstrate that proposed basements will not harm the built and natural environment or local amenity, result in flooding or lead to ground instability to both the host and nearby buildings. 

Policy DP27 is supported by CPG4: Basements and lightwells. Any application would require a ‘Basement Impact Assessment’ (BIA) to be submitted, clearly identifying any potential impacts of the proposed scheme on structural stability and the water environment and sets out mitigation measures. 

Independent verification of Basement Impact Assessments, funded by the applicant, is now also required (since CPG4 was updated in September 2013) in the following situations:

· Where a scheme requires applicants to proceed beyond the Screening stage of the Basement Impact Assessment (i.e. where a matter of concern has been identified which requires the preparation of a full Basement Impact Assessment); 

· Where the proposed basement development is located within an area of concern regarding slope stability, surface water or groundwater flow; or 

· For any other basement applications where the Council feels that independent verification would be appropriate (e.g. where conflicting evidence is provided in response to a proposal).

A full scoping study is required as part of any application, identifying the potential impacts for each of the matters of concern. We would advise entering into consultation with local residents and the Hampstead CAAC at this stage, in order to fully understand and address their concerns before an application is made. 

Detailed guidance is available within CPG4, which is available to view on the Council’s website. In particular, it is imperative that the BIA is carried out by suitably qualified professionals and is fully comprehensive of stages 1-4 of the BIA process.

The site is located some 17+ meters above over the LNWR tunnel and therefore there are concerns about the proposed basement at this site. I have had sight of discussions with Network Rail and am aware of ongoing discussions taking place between the applicant and Network Rail.
In order for the proposal to be considered acceptable the applicant will be required to demonstrate the proposal will not cause harm to the built environment and local amenity or lead to ground instability particularly in light of the proposal sitting above the LNWR tunnel. 

Transport/ Highways 
DP17 (Walking, cycling and public transport) seeks to promote sustainable travel options and Policy DP18 (Parking standards and limiting the availability of car parking) expects new developments to be car free. The site has a PTAL rating of 4 which is considered to be a good accessibility level. It is acknowledged that there are two existing garages and the proposals will have one offsite parking space for each of the developments. The applicant will be required to sign up to a car capped clause in a S106 Agreement. 

The London Plan 2015 cycle parking standards (Table 6.3) require two cycles parking space for residential units with more than 1 bedroom.  It is considered that there will be adequate space within the proposed dwellings to accommodate cycle parking, details of this will need to be submitted with the application.  Storage for bicycles and prams should be provided located at ground floor and the lowest level of the dwelling.
Refuse and Recycling

Adequate space should be designed in for waste and recyclables which are sensitively located. Chapter 10 of Camden Planning Guidance 1 (Design) sets out Camden’s requirements for waste and recycling storage in detail. It is considered that adequate provision will be made for refuse and recycling, details of this should be submitted with the application. 
Sustainability
Camden considers sustainable design and construction as integral and our policy ambitions relating to sustainable design and construction are set out in Policies CS13 (Tackling climate change through promoting higher environmental standards) and DP22 (Promoting sustainability and tackling climate change). A report should be provided demonstrating that the proposed development has been designed to achieve the following standards:

· CO2 reduction of 35% beyond part L of the 2013 Building Regulations

· 20% of the energy reduction should be from renewable sources

· Water efficiency of 110 litres per person per day

Construction Management Plan 
The main highways issue in this case is the potential impact of construction / delivery vehicles associated with the redevelopment of the site on the local highway network. A draft Construction Management Plan (CMP) would also be required to be submitted with any application setting out how construction matters would be dealt with, for example deliveries, how material will be stored and construction waste removed from site etc. This is particularly the case owing to the type of proposal sought; it is likely that the applicant would also be required to enter into a S106 Legal Agreement in order to ensure the measures set out in this plan are adhered to. Please see CPG7 for details of the particular elements required to be included in the draft CMP. For ease of reference however I also attach a slightly updated list of CMP requirements, which transport planners have prepared more recently than the CPG guidance.
Trees and Landscaping

The proposal which seeks to retain trees identified in the report and remove those trees considered to be low grade and of low amenity value   is considered to be acceptable. However no landscaping details have been submitted for assessment. As part of the application you are expected to submit suitable replacement tree planting. Where possible, we would also expect to see bio diverse roofs to be incorporated into the proposal.
Consultation 

You are strongly encouraged to engage with neighbouring occupiers and the Hampstead CAAC at an early stage in the process, given the likely concerns residents will have with the comings and goings of construction / delivery vehicles particularly if excavation of basements construction is proposed. Although adjoining occupiers will be notified of any application by us, initial consultation may help offset any concerns neighbours have before any application is submitted.

Conclusion 
The proposed development at is likely to be considered acceptable subject to meeting the concerns highlighted in this response relating to amenity, design and landscaping. 
There is also very little input we are able to provide on the proposed design. However, based on what has been submitted the proposed design of the building is considered to be bulky and out of character. The site presents an opportunity to do something that is modern, sustainable and interesting and the current proposal appears to lack ambition and has a long way to go in terms of design. The proposal in its current form is likely to be refused if it was submitted as an application. 
It is advised that the design is worked up and that you come in for pre-application follow up advice before an application is submitted.

How to submit your application

Please submit you application electronically via the national planning portal. 

When submitting a planning application, the following information will be required:

· Appropriate fee

· Site location plan

· All existing elevations (including the front and the side), floor plans, sections and roof plan

· All proposed elevations (including the front and the side), floor plans, sections and roof plan
· Design and access statement
· Energy & Sustainability report

· Construction management plan
· Lifetimes Homes Statement
· Basement Impact Assessment

· Daylight and Sunlight Report
After you submit your application
It would be useful if you could let me know when you have submitted the application along with the planning portal reference number. I will then pick the application up as the case officer.

We are legally required to consult on the application with individuals who may be affected by the proposals. We will notify your neighbours by letter, put up a notice on or near the site and, advertise in a local newspaper. The Council must allow 21 days from the consultation start date for responses to be received.  

All consultation responses will be available to view on the Council's website using the planning application search page. It is likely that an application of this size would be determined at committee.
I trust the above provides a useful summary; however should you have any queries about the advice contained in this letter please contact Zenab Haji-Ismail on 020 7974 3270.

Please note that the information contained in this letter represents an officer’s opinion and is without prejudice to further consideration of this matter by the Development Management section or to the Council’s formal decision. 

Thank you for using Camden’s pre-application advice service.
Yours sincerely, 

Zenab Haji-Ismail
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